
:

Re: Senate Select Committee on the recent allegations relating to conditions and
 circumstances at the Regional Processing Centre in Nauru
I am a consultant paediatrician with expertise in refugee child health, having headed a Refugee
 Clinic at a tertiary children’s hospital for over 10 years. In December 2014, I was employed by
 the International Health & Medical Services to assess children on Nauru.

With special regard to safety of women and children, the living conditions are unsafe and put
 vulnerable women and children at considerable risk of assault. I visited the asylum seekers’
 living quarters. They live in tents; each family’s tent adjoins the next. There is no privacy from
 neighbours and less from guards, who can enter tents unannounced any time. Only tents for
 children under 5 are air-conditioned. The interior of many other tents is mouldy. Tents are 30-
120 metres from the nearest washing and toilet facilities. To go to the toilet at night involves
 crossing dark, open land, often under the gaze of large male guards. Many children and some
 mothers had nocturnal enuresis (bed-wetting at night) rather than run the gauntlet of a night-
time toilet visit. Many women have insufficient sanitary towels and use clothes and material to
 soak up the blood.

When interviewing the  referred to me, she confided to me that she
 had been raped by a  when she went to the toilet at night. She said she had told Senator
 Hanson-Young but had not told the police because she feared repercussions and did not want
 her  to know. She told me that since the rape, one guard had offered her extra shower
 time  in return for sexual favours (each person was restricted to two minutes a day because of
 water restrictions), and on another occasion a different guard offered marijuana in return for
 sexual favours. She wept uncontrollably for ten minutes when telling me her story, which I had
 no reason to doubt. I discussed the rape with senior IHMS medical colleagues and we arranged
 for the mother to see an IHMS psychologist to try to help her cope with the trauma.

In the short time I was on Nauru I was not referred any children with suspected child abuse, but
 the Moss enquiry was underway and IHMS and Save the Children staff would not discuss child
 protection issues. In my hospital practice I have had to help one child who was sexually abused
 while in immigration detention on Christmas Island. The living conditions on Nauru put children
 at high risk of suffering physical or sexual abuse. The guards have immense power over asylum
 seeker families.

The many children and parents I saw, almost all with stress-related health conditions, had all
 been in offshore detention on Christmas Island and Nauru for more than a year. Most staff
 members are sent home after 4-6 weeks to rest; they become exhausted and develop mental
 health problems if they stay longer. Yet asylum seekers are being detained indefinitely in
 conditions that can only be described as a prison camp. The people living in Nauru are not told
 when or even if they will be released. When they arrive they do not know their fate and more
 than a year later they still do not know their fate. Australian prisoners are tried and told their
 release date; anything else is unlawful. We treat people reaching our shores under a
 metaphorical white flag, begging for asylum, worse than we treat convicted criminals.
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